

Stanway Parish Council

Deputy Parish Clerk: Catherine Clouston Victory Hall, Villa Road, Stanway, Essex CO3 0RH

P: +44 (0) 1206 542221 E: deputyclerk@stanwaypc.org.uk

20/31

Minutes of the Community Assets Committee held on Wednesday 16th July 2020 at 7.00 pm.

- **1. Attendance** In attendance Cllrs Jordan (Chairman) Norton, Chambers, Baines, Sleeper B, Sleeper J, Spademan and the Deputy Clerk. Cllrs Fowles and Williams also present.
- 2. Apologies for Absence Apologies RECEIVED and APPROVED from Cllr Bloomfield.
- **3. Declaration of Interest** To allow Parish Councillors to declare a Disclosable Pecuniary, Other Pecuniary or Registerable Non-Pecuniary interest on any matters covered by this Agenda Cllr Baines on Agenda Item 12, and did not participate in voting on the agenda item.
- **4. Public Participation -** Chair to invite members of the public to indicate if they wish to speak at this meeting either on an item on the agenda or on a general matter not on this agenda None present
- 5. Minutes of the Community Assets Committee Meeting of Wednesday 17th June 2020

RESOLVED - to approve the minutes of that meeting as circulated.

- 6. Clerk's Report with Update NOTED
- 7. Financial Report- NOTED
- 8. Burial Ground Sub-Committee To RECEIVE and NOTE the update of the Burial Ground Sub-Committee NOTED

To CONSIDER any recommended actions arising out of those minutes or deal with any matters arising subsequently.

David Fowles was unanimously elected as the new member of the committee. The committee will be responsible for the design and positioning of a Memorial Plaque to mark Trevor Manning's significant contribution to the council and Comb Meadow. Barry Cooper is continuing his work at Comb Meadow.

9. Play Areas and Youth Garden

To CONSIDER any matter or expenditure arising out of the maintenance, redesign and/or replacement of equipment, fencing, gates, outdoor furniture, and any risk mitigation in the recreational areas under the Parish Council's responsibility.

- Silver Witch Green / Lucy Lane South playground maintenance programme, risk assessment on re-opening playgrounds and personal liability signs for using equipment for planned opening on 19th July circulated and unanimously APPROVED. Noted that Cllr King contacted about permission to place adult gym equipment at Silverwitch Green.
- Youth / Community Garden Redesign (part of the Stanway/Tollgate Links Project) Cllr Jordan informed committee on most recent problems with anti-social behaviour and involvement of all emergency services. Youth pod, bicycle rack and basketball hoop now removed. Cllr Norton asked about lighting and possibility of CCTV. Dept Clerk confirmed improved lighting will be installed shortly (date tbc). Jane Thompson of CBC has agreed to financial contribution. No clarification of who gifted land to SPC as no paper trail (suggestions of West or Watt families) but Land Registry shows J.L.G. Investment Ltd as owner. AGREED to proceed with discussion about returning some land to owner for local residential parking in return for redesign of area with covenant in place to protect from other development. Cllr Baines suggested use of recycled plastic benches. Cllrs Spademan, Norton, Jordan and Baines offered help with redesign project.
- **10. Open Spaces** To CONSIDER any matter or expenditure arising out of the maintenance, redesign and/or replacement of equipment, fencing, gates, outdoor furniture and any risk mitigation in the Open Spaces and Community Gardens under the Parish Council's responsibility.

Draft until signed	Chair Date	//20	This page of	f
--------------------	------------	------	--------------	---

Stanway Parish Council

20/32

- Parish Noticeboards. Confirmation that order placed for three noticeboards. Funding support from two development companies and received grant funding of £1,000 from Persimmon Homes. Warren Farm noticeboard should be first to be replaced, followed by Dale Close.
- Swan Green. Written to Kevin Bentley about bus shelter which is in poor disrepair.
- Stanway Village Sign. Deposit paid to Bakers of Danbury for refurbishment (start date tbc).
- Tree Maintenance. Cllr Cotter undertaking review of parish owned trees in preparation for appointing tree surveyor to complete full survey of all trees in Stanway and put five-year maintenance contract in place.

11. Street Lighting and Street Furniture

To CONSIDER any matter or expenditure arising out of the functioning / maintenance and/or replacement of equipment or street furniture and any risk mitigation for street lighting and furniture under the Parish Council's responsibility.

- Street Lighting. Survey booked with start date week commencing 3rd August and the work to take 2-3 weeks.
- 12. Village Hall complex to CONSIDER any matter or expenditure arising out of the maintenance, redesign and/or replacement of buildings, grounds, equipment, fencing, gates, outdoor furniture and any risk mitigation in the Village Hall complex that is under the Parish Council's responsibility (noting the parameters of the Hall Management agreement with SVHMC).

Cllr Baines gave update on current maintenance projects including replacement of curtains and purchase of electric curtains at cost of £3,000. AGREED that funds would be made available for electric curtains.

- **13. New Projects** to **CONSIDER** the timetable for new projects, accepting identifiable community demand or need for what is to be provided and the appropriate budget (including on-going maintenance costs).
- Cllr J Sleeper asked about speed signs on Turkey Cock Lane and whether it is possible for SPC to get permission from Essex Highways to self-fund signage. Cllr Williams suggested this be taken to next LHP meeting.
- **14. Ground Maintenance Contract –** Verbal update. NOTED that hedge on London Road and riverbank at Swan Green to be cut in August.
- **16**. **Items for Committees/ next Council Meeting -** To receive and consider requests for items to be included on agendas for future meetings, other committees or Full Council.

NOTED that footpath, The Folley should be better maintained. Cllrs would like to discuss funding to take over contract from CBC.

17. To CONFIRM the date of the next meeting - the next Community Assets Committee Meeting will be held on Wednesday, 16th September 2020 at 7.00pm in the Committee Room, Victory Hall. (August meeting cancelled).

Meeting closed at 9.05pm.

Draft until signed	Chair Date	//20	This page	of

YOUTH GARDEN - WHAT TO DO NEXT?

As you are all aware there has been an on-going problem with anti-social behaviour, culminating in such awful activity a few nights ago that the police, ambulance service and fire service all had to be called to the vicinity; Incident Number: EP 20200707-0129.

Action SPC has taken to date:

- Clearance of overhanging tree canopy and hedge growth to establish a clear line of sight
- Replace wooden panels at side of garden
- Remove bicycle rack (which was being used as seating)
- Remove basketball hoop and metal back fence (date to be confirmed)
- Remove sheltered seating pod
- Improve lighting through upgrade and additional lights provided (date to be confirmed)

The complete removal of the seating pod was not the original plan, but on further inspection by the contractor booked to remove the sides it was ascertained that this would weaken the structure to such an extent that it may not be safe, with SPC being liable if there were any accidents.

It has long been documented about how the pod is believed to be the magnet for the overnight illicit gatherings, as it is a hidden area, and indeed a police report noted that a clear line of sight from one end of the garden to the other would be key to a reduction in anti-social behaviour.

It has also been mooted that the pod could have been relocated to Silverwitch Green as an alternative venue for the young to gather, but when a local survey was undertaken of residents in 2013, it was completely dismissed as a viable plan. And so the pod remained, with the continuing problems, until it was removed entirely, and the tarmac made good on Wednesday 8th July, and by all reports, attended by the cheers of local residents.

I am pleased to state that I have not seen a single negative comment on social media, in fact it has not even been mentioned. We will be offering another youth/adult facility on Silverwitch Green when the adult gym is installed in the next few weeks.

A variety of options have been discussed to make this area attractive to sit but also to continue as a footpath on the Tollgate Link.

On Wednesday 8th July I had a meeting with Tom Noble from Nicholas Percival who represents J.L.G. Investments Limited who, it is suggested, originally bequeathed the land to Stanway Parish Council (although, so far, no paper trail for that can be established and the Land Registry still states JLGI as being the registered owner). Their client has suggested taking back the land which they would deploy for additional parking for local residents, row of shops, playgroup and Stanway Primary School.

In return for the return of the land they would pay for a designer to look at the area and see how to move forward, meeting the local parking needs, maintaining the footpath, and also leaving a small area for seating. All hidden nooks would be removed, and hopefully this, with the smaller area available, would be less attractive for the groups who have been gathering there.

A covenant would be provided confirming that this land would only be used for the purposes agreed and not taken for any other commercial purposes.

In this way SPC would still have a small area under their management but with a clear focus for what it is there for.